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From the sea to clouds, from rain to rivers, from rivers to the 
sea again: the magnificent natural cycle of water is matched in 
miniature by mankind's puny cycle of water supply and water use 

by Branko Cvjetanovic 

Water constitutes more than 
half of the human body , and 
our very existence forms part 

of the dynamic cycle of the water on 
our planet. Water is continuously 
evaporating, due to solar radiation, 
from vast surfaces of oceans and lakes. 
The winds then bring the clouds over 
the continents and rain-water is car
ried by rivers into the seas again. In 
this magnificent natural cycle, we hu
mans play a relatively tiny role with 
our own life-giving cycle of water 
usage , whether for drinking , cooking , 
washing, transport of wastes , agricul
ture , generating electric energy or 
other industrial purposes. 

However enormous the natural wa
ter resources may appear to us, our 
rapid population growth and industrial 
expansion should oblige us to consider 
them as limited and precious. Only 
wise and appropriate use can safe-
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guard this commodity which contri
butes so much to healthy living, well
being and a pleasant environment. 

There is a direct link and a dynamic 
process of interaction between the 
natural water cycle on this planet and 
the one developed for human uses. 

Professor Branko Cvjetanovic is 
Professor of Epidemiology at the 
Andrija Stampar School of Public 
Health, Zagreb, Yugoslavia . 

Mankind has from time immemorial 
been using water to improve its 
economy, health and well-being , and 
to this effect has been diverting ever
increasing amounts of water from the 
natural to the human water cycle. 

The supply of pure water eliminates 
diseases that are transmitted by un
protected and contaminated water 

sources, so safe water contributes di
rectly to health. Water in abundance 
faci litates gardening, agriculture, hus
bandry and food production for 
domestic use and marketing. So it has 
a bearing on better nutrition and pros
perity, which in turn boost further 
socio-economic development-one of 
the most vital factors required for 
achieving a higher level of health and 
well-being. 

It was in response to the demands 
and expectations of the world popula
tion , in particular of the developing 
countries struggling to meet basic 
health needs, that the UN General 
Assembly initiated the International 
Drinking Water Supply and Sanitation 
Decade starting in 1981 and ending 
in 1990. 

WHO and other UN agencies are 
deeply committed to the goals of the 
Decade and are trying to mobilise the 
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Health-giving rain 

necessary resources. Among the most 
valuable of these resources is the will 
and determination of people to ac
quire, and use properly, a safe and 
abundant water supply. The World 
Bank and other international and na
tional funding bodies are supporting 
national efforts by providing technolo
gy and "the hardware" (pipelines and 
pumps) . But "hardware" alone can
not generate better health unless the 
community takes an active part in the 
water supply programme and uses the 
water in an appropriate and effective 
way. So more attention is now being 
paid to the human factor and the 
"software" component of water sup
ply projects. The participation of the 
local community is of the utmost im
portance in the process of planning, 
construction, maintenance and proper 
use of the water supply. 

This proper use cannot be imposed 
upon the community by simply pre
scribing relevant rules. This is a com
plex social and educational process , 
since attitudes to water vary from one 
place to the next. Traditional practices 
or habits and deeply rooted beliefs 
have to be understood and taken into 
account in order to ensure that a 
community makes the best use of the 
water supply to improve its health. 
Washing of hands has been shown (for 
example, in a study carried out in 
Bangladesh) to decrease the incidence 
of dysentery by 80 per cent. But this 
simple hygiene cannot easily be turned 
into daily practice by a whole com
munity. The decisive force that will 
make this practice acceptable has to be 
identified , liberated and motivated. 

In traditional villages, water was 
always more than a simple commodity. 
Water wells were places for gather
ings, for religious and other rituals and 
festivities. The soothing sounds of wa
ter fountains were an expression of the 
harmony among humans and within 
nature. Water has affected the quality 
of life and played a part in our physical 
and mental health for millennia, as the 
aqueducts prove that were constructed 
in Roman times and are still in use in 
the Mediterranean basin. 

And water still has hidden powers in 
the hands of health-conscious and 
health-minded women and men who 
are motivated to use water to improve 
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health. Miracles can still happen .. 
Cholera could be eradicated, as it was 
in some villages in the Philippines 
when schoolteachers and their pupils 
took the trouble to improve the water 
supply and build toilets. Hand pumps 
installed in one Indian village to pro
vide safe water were shown to prevent 
the spread of diarrhoea! diseases. 
They also made available the man
power of" drawers of water" to stimu
late agriculture and for other gainful 
activities . As the community's health 
and economy improved more resources 

Roman aqueducts still in use in the Mediter
ranean basin, still adding quality to life over 
the millennia. 
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became available. Electric pumps 
were introduced. Abundant water was 
now available for gardening and other 
purposes, and electric power helped to 
develop cottage industries. The village 
turned from a subsistence to a market 
economy. An irreversible process be
gan towards health, better life and 
prosperity. The nutritional and health 
status of the community improved; 
infant mortality decreased, enteric 
infections practically disappeared. 

Such cases have been substantiated 
by numerous field studies recently re
viewed by the WHO, and scientific 
scrutiny offers convincing evidence of 

the positive impact of water supply on 
health. 

On the other hand, the health
giving effects of different water sup
ply projects vary widely, because peo
ple use water in different ways. Again 
this points to the importance of the 
human factor. It will also depend on 
the prevalent mode of spread of wa
ter-borne and water-related diseases 
whether providing safe drinking water 
will have an immediate and direct 
effect on health, or a delayed one 
resulting from gradual improvement 
of social and economic conditions. 
Safe drinking water will eliminate 
those diseases which are exclusively 
water-borne, but some of them are 
also food-borne and can be spread 
also by dirty hands. To eliminate such 
diseases will call for hand-washing 
practices and food-safety measures to 
be adopted. 

Nor can a better water supply be 
expected to improve health at once in 
communities living at the level of ex
treme poverty, who may be unable to 
make the best use of water due to lack 
of resources, ignorance, overpopula
tion and ill-health. In such cases there 
will be a need for parallel projects 
aimed at boosting the economy to the 
point where the community can make 
proper use of its water. 

At the other end of the scale, in 
affluent communities already provided 
with abundant water, additional quan
tities may be irrelevant for further 
improvement of health. Such com
munities often waste water, and this 
underlines the social inequality preva
lent with respect to water supplies. 

Supported by UN agencies, the De
cade is contributing to the improve
ment of health status of the popula
tion, but it is community participation 
which will play a decisive role in 
determining the extent of the health 
benefits which will be derived from the 
water supplies. Better and more ex
tensive use of water for personal and 
domestic hygiene, safe food handling 
and environmental cleanliness will 
bestow greater health benefits. Every
thing depends on people themselves, 
on their health awareness, and on their 
degree of self-reliance and ability to 
care for their own health by usmg 
water wisely and well. • 
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